MINUTES OF THE REGULAR ZONING BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT MEETING OF PISCATAWAY TOWNSHIP HELD ON THURSDAY, NOVEMBER 8, 2018.

The Regular Meeting of the Piscataway Zoning Board was called to order at 7:30 P.M. in the Department of Public Works Meeting Room, 505 Sidney Road, Piscataway, New Jersey, by Chairman Bleich.

Chairman Bleich stated:  IN COMPLIANCE WITH THE OPEN PUBLIC MEETING ACT, ADEQUATE NOTICE OF THIS MEETING WAS PROVIDED IN THE FOLLOWING WAYS:


*Posted on the bulletin board of the Municipal Building


  and made available through the Township Clerk;


*Notice published in the Courier News;


*Notice sent to The Star Ledger;


*Notice made available through the Township Librarians.

ROLL CALL:
PRESENT:  Loretta Keimel, Shawn Cahill, Roy O’Reggio, Ronald Nolan, Steve Weisman, Jeff Tillery and Chairman Bleich  ABSENT:  Kalpesh Patel
Also present:
James Kinneally, Esq., Henry Hinterstein, John Chadwick, Kevin Chen, CME and Laura Buckley, recording secretary.  It was determined that a quorum was present by roll call.
4.    
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
Mr. Kinneally states that application # 6 on the agenda, 18-ZB-17V, Buddhist Worship Center has been Postponed until December 13, 2018. Application # 18-ZB-03/04/05V, Macedonia Original Freewill Baptist Church has been postponed until January 24, 2019; no further notice required. 
5. 18-ZB-39/55V

JPMorgan Chase Bank NA





Site Plan & Bulk Variance





Block 1513, Lot (s) 1.01




233 Stelton Road




Applicant is proposing site plan modifications and a parking variance.
VARIANCES REQUIRED:

21-1102 Required – 32 parking spaces

Proposed – 14 parking spaces




Action to be taken prior to January 25, 2019




Attorney: Jennifer Porter 

Jennifer Porter, Attorney, is here to represent the applicant. She states that they are here tonight in connection with site plan approval and a parking variance for the property located at 233 Stelton Road in Piscataway; it is an existing Chase Bank with a drive-thru. The site has existed as a bank since the mid 1970’s where it was approved by this Board for Suburban Savings and Loan and has been operated and utilized as a bank ever since. 
Ms. Porter states that their application tonight is very simple, they are here solely seeking approval in connection with work to be done in their parking lot to bring the site into more ADA compliance which will be explained by their site engineer. She has brought with her the original notices and affidavit showing that they have complied with the notice requirements. 
Ms. Porter states that they did not bring any exhibits with them this evening; they will simply be relying on the site plan but can mark it if the Board deems necessary. Mr. Kinneally states that if it is part of the original submittal, it is not necessary to marked them as exhibits. Mr. Matthew Dewitt, 58 Mount Bethel Road, Warren, NJ is sworn in to testify. He has a Bachelors of Science in Engineering from NJIT, he is a licensed professional Engineer in the State of New Jersey; he is accepted by the Board. Mr. Dewitt states that they are at the existing Chase Bank located at 233 Stelton Road, Block 1513 Lot 15 and 1.01. The nature of the application is to move the existing ADA stall from the east side of the site over to the west side of the site so it is closer to the front door for better access. 
Mr. Dewitt states they are also proposing to replace a portion of sidewalk and bring it into compliance. They are simply just moving the ADA stall to the west side and replacing some sidewalk as you approach the front door. Ms. Porter asks Mr. Dewitt to explain the need for a parking variance. Mr. Dewitt states that by code 32 spaces are required, 14 exist today and 14 will be proposed. There will not be a change in the parking at this time. He believes at one time 15 spaces were approved but one was removed along the line to create this accessible isle for the ADA stall; that left 14 and we are keeping the 14 spaces. 
Mr. Chadwick asks if they are keeping the ADA spot were it is; Mr. Dewitt states that it will be restriped. They will have the access isle on the side so they will still be at 14 spaces. Mr. Kinneally asks if they received a copy of Mr. Hinterstein’s November 2nd memo; they have. Mr. Dewitt states that in reference to the stockade fence improvements, caliper tree, basically items 5-10, they would have to go back to Chase and see if they will make these improvements. Mr. Kinneally states that items 1-4 they will comply with but not items 5-10; Mr. Dewitt agrees. Mr. Porter states 1-4 and item 6 on the report. 
Ms. Porter states that when she received these letters they did go back to Chase Bank in order to get their input with respect to our ability to comply with each and every condition. They are able to comply with every condition except those related to the ones that Mr. Dewitt just specified and the reason being that the scope of work in connection with this site was extremely limited and solely for the basis of bringing this site into greater ADA compliance. There is not further work being done to the existing bank or the drive-thru. Ms. Porter states that the budget that was approved for this site was also very narrow in scope. When they received the report requesting additional work to be done in reference to trees and sidewalks and landscaping and fencing; Chase indicated that they would have to go and see if it would continue to allow for the viability to the changes to the site to the extra cost involved. 

Chase asked them to come tonight and say that with respect to one of the very big comments which was granting an easement to the Municipality to allow for the sidewalks and for the County work that has been proposed. Ms. Porter knows that it is something that has been a long standing item that has been open with the Town. They had gotten prior approval from Chase, they are more than willing to grant that easement and the temporary construction easement that went along with it. But when it came to the additional cost items, they were saying that they viewed them as unfair in light of the very limited scope of work to have to do work over the entire site when they are simply here seeking to move the handicap accessible space from one end of the space to the other. 
Mr. Chadwick states that these items are basically property maintenance items and the Township can ask you to do these regardless. Chase should consider that. Mr. Chadwick’s suggestion is that they agree with the report and somehow if Chase can’t deal with a stockade fence or a tree, they come back 

to the Board. He states that it doesn’t make sense to him. The Town has a property maintenance code, they are supposed to keep the property up to the site plan requirements, it’s not. He believes it should be in the resolution of approval to have some citations and inspections for the site. Mr. Cahill states that when it comes to site impact, they don’t leave a couple things out here and there. They have had situations where a person came in to put a pool in the back yard and they were required to pave their driveway. One has nothing to do with the other, but when you come in front of the Board that is when they can address other issues as well. Mr. Cahill states that if they are looking for an approval today, they should take Mr. Chadwick’s advise and if it’s something that Chase couldn’t do down the road, they come back. 
Ms. Porter states that what they can do is agree with the conditions tonight and basically if they have a year to comply, if they can’t then they can come back to amend. Chairman Bleich asks if there are any other questions or comments from the witness; there are none. Chairman Bleich opens it up to the public; public closed. Testimony is closed. 
MOTION was made by Mr. Cahill to Approve the application, second by Mr. Weisman. 
ROLL CALL: Mrs. Keimel, Mr. Nolan, Mr. Tillery, Mr. O’Reggio, Steven Weisman and Chairman Bleich voted yes on the motion. 
9.
18-ZB-60/61V
Chanel Inc. 




Site Plan, Use and Bulk Variances 





Block 6101, Lot 1.04; Zone: LI-5





876 Centennial Avenue





Applicant proposes to install solar panel structures. 
VARIANCES REQUIRED:

21-1014.4f
Required – structures supporting solar panels in parking lots shall not exceed 10 feet in height 

Proposed – solar support structure 18’- 2 5/8” in height 

21-1102
Required – 728 parking spaces



Proposed – 381 parking spaces




Action to be taken prior to February 14, 2019




Attorney: Bob Smith & Associates

Aravind Aithal, Attorney, is here to represent the applicant. Court Stenographer present; transcripts are on file in the Community Development office. 

MOTION was made by Mr. Cahill to Approve the application, second by Mr. O’Reggio. 

ROLL CALL: Mrs. Keimel, Mr. Cahill, Mr. Nolan, Mr. Tillery, Mr. Weisman, Mr. O’Reggio, and Chairman Bleich voted yes on the motion. 
8.
18-ZB-47/48/49V
Fresh Air Ventures, LLC





Site Plan, Subdivision and Use Variance





Block 2101, Lot 9.04, Zone: AH-2





37 Old New Brunswick Road


Applicant is proposing mid-rise apartments for rental and sale.

VARIANCES REQUIRED:

Proposed Lot 9.05
21-27.2b.2
Required – minimum 30 foot setback from a building to a property line



Proposed – 10 foot setback to the property line 
Proposed Lot 9.06

21-602 Required – a building shall be built upon a lot with frontage on a public or private street

Proposed – no frontage on a public or private street (N.J.S.A.40:55D-36 NJ MLUL) 

21-27.2a
Required – maximum density for the rental option is 17.25 units per acre



Proposed - 17.82 units per acre 




Action to be taken prior to December 7, 2018




Attorney: Bob Smith & Associates

Jeremy Solomon, Attorney, is here to represent the applicant. Mr. Cahill  to had to recuse himself from the application. Court Stenographer present; transcripts are on file in the Community Development office. 

MOTION was made by Mrs. Keimel to Approve the application, second by Mr. Nolan. 

ROLL CALL: Mrs. Keimel, Mr. Nolan, Mr. Tillery, Mr. Weisman, Mr. O’Reggio, Steven Weisman, Kalpesh Patel and Chairman Bleich voted yes on the motion. 
10.
ADOPTION OF AMENDED RESOLUTION FROM THE REGULAR MEETING OF 
SEPTEMBER 27, 2018:


(a)
18-ZB-30/31V, Colgate-Palmolive Company, 909 River Road, Approved

11.
ADOPTION OF RESOLUTIONS FROM THE REGULAR MEETING OF OCT. 25, 
2018.


(a)
18-ZB-56V, Mohsen Dashoush, 19 Ballas Lane, Approved


ROLL CALL:  Mrs. Keimel, Mr. Nolan, Mr. Tillery, Mr. O’Reggio, Mr. Weisman and 
Chairman Bleich.

(b)
18-ZB-38V, Amy Cichocki, 361 William Street, Denied


ROLL CALL:  Mrs. Keimel, Mr. Nolan, Mr. Tillery, Mr. O’Reggio, Mr. Weisman and 
Chairman Bleich.
(c) 18-ZB-53V, Michael Mastrocola, LLC, Approved
ROLL CALL:  Mrs. Keimel, Mr. Nolan, Mr. Tillery, Mr. O’Reggio, Mr. Weisman and Chairman Bleich.
13.
ADOPTION OF MINUTES FROM THE REGULAR MEETING OF OCTOBER 25, 2018.


MOTION was made by Mr. Weisman to adopt the minutes; second by Mrs. Keimel. 


ROLL CALL VOTE:  All in favor. 

14. ADJOURNMENT

MOTION was made by Mrs. Keimel to Adjourn the meeting; second by Mr. O’Reggio. 

All in favor: Mrs. Keimel, Mr. Nolan, Mr. O’Reggio, Mr. Weisman, Mr. Tillery and Chairman  
Bleich vote yes on the motion. 
NEXT SCHEDULED MEETING IS DECEMBER 13, 2018 AT 7:30 PM 
The meeting was adjourned at 9:10 P.M.
Respectfully Submitted,
Laura A. Buckley
Zoning Board Recording Secretary for Shawn Cahill, Secretary
I certify that the foregoing is a true and correct copy of the Minutes from the Regular Meeting of November 8, 2018, same having been fully adopted by the Zoning Board of Adjustment of Piscataway on December 13, 2018.
_______________________________



Shawn Cahill, SECRETARY


______________________________

Allan Bleich, CHAIRMAN  
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